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REPORT TO THE EXECUTIVE MEETING ON 27TH MARCH 2002

	Status:
	Decision

	Title:
	Notes of the Harborough District Community Safety Partnership Meeting of 1st March 2002

	Originator:
	Ruth Sadler - Administrative Officer

	Where from:
	Harborough District Community Safety Partnership Meeting of 1st March 2002

	Where to next:
	Not Applicable


1.
Purpose of report:

1.1
To receive the Notes of the Harborough District Community Safety Partnership Meeting of 1st March 2002.

2.
Recommendations

2.1
It is recommended that the Notes of the Harborough District Community Safety Partnership Meeting of 1st March 2002 be received and adopted.

3.
Rationale and Key Considerations

3.1 Attached at Appendix A is a copy of the Notes of the Harborough District Community Safety Partnership Meeting of 1st March 2002.

4.
Resource Issues

4.1 Provision is made within the overall estimates for staff time to work on Community safety matters. However resources are limited in this respect and we need to regularly review our ability to contribute appropriately to this area of work.

4.2 A joint Best Value Review on Community Safety is being undertaken during the current year.

5.
Corporate Implications

5.1 Community Safety and Partnership Working are two of the Council’s corporate priorities.

Previous report(s): None

Information Issued Under Sensitive Issue Procedure: Yes/No

APPENDIX A

HARBOROUGH DISTRICT COMMUNITY

SAFETY PARTNERSHIP MEETING

NOTES OF THE PARTNERSHIP MEETING

held in the Front ½ of the Council Chamber, 

Council Offices, Adam and Eve Street, Market Harborough

1st March 2002

commencing at 10.00 a.m.

Present:  Councillor Brewer (Chairman)

Steve Banbury, South Leicestershire CVS; Councillor Mrs Blenkinsopp;

Jim Fitzgibbon, Crime Reduction Team Advisor, GOEM; Inspector R. Hainsworth, Market Harborough Local Policing Unit; Inspector M Norman, South Community Police Unit; Ann Marie Peat, Community Safety Officer, Leicestershire County Council; Councillor Mrs Tooley; Inspector J Webb, Lutterworth Local Policing Unit; Carol Wood, Drug Project Co-ordinator, Leicestershire County Council.

Officers of Harborough District Council: Sonia Bowen, Community Safety Partnership Co-ordinator; John Chester, Research and Development Officer; Chris Etherington, Community Development Manager; Steve Haigh, Chief Officer (Health and Community); Chris Holliday, Leisure and Community Development Manager; Colin MacDonald, Community Safety Organiser; Karam Radwan, Press/Communications Officer; Ruth Sadler, Administrative Officer; 

Mike Wilson, Chief Executive Officer.

Apologies were received from Philip Baildon, Councillor Dunton, 

Mike Greenway, Gill Jones, Andy Lincoln and Tom Theakston.

MINUTES

The Minutes of the Safety Partnership Meeting held on 12th September 2001, minutes of the Core Management Group Meetings held on 1st October 2001, 3rd December 2001 and 4th February 2002 were taken as read and signed as a true record.

COMMUNITY SAFETY PARTNERSHIP CO-ORDINATOR

Mrs Sonia Bowen, who was recently appointed as the Harborough District Community Safety Partnership Co-ordinator, was introduced to the meeting.  It was explained that her time would be split equally between Harborough District and Oadby and Wigston Councils.

COMMUNITY SAFETY STRATEGY
John Chester, Research and Development Officer, provided a brief introduction to the Draft Community Safety Strategy by presenting the findings of the Consultation regarding Community Safety, that was carried out in 2001.

He explained that a random sample of 4,000 people were selected from the electoral role.  There were 1,111 returns which represented 27% of the sample.

He provided the following feedback:

He explained that the purpose of the public consultation exercise was to assess whether or not the public in Harborough District considered crime and disorder issues to be on an increase over the last three years preceding 2001 and canvass their views on the crime and disorder strategy.  The results were as follows:

1)
70% to 80% unawareness of the Community Safety partnership;

2)
60% to 70% unawareness of the Crime and Disorder Strategy;

3)
Slight increase in crime and disorder;

4)
Slight decrease in feeling safe at home;

5)
Very slight decrease in feeling safe when going out in the daytime;

6)
30% do not feel safe when going out at night;

7)
60% to 70% feel that CCTV increased feeling of  personal safety;

8)
Anti-social behaviour concerns people slightly less than burglary;

9)
5% to 10% increase in victims of personal crime;

10)
91% of the victims of crime do report it to the Police;


9% of the victims of crime do not report it to the Police;

11)
Public response to crime and disorder issues which should form part of next Crime and Disorder Strategy (2002-2005) in order of hierarchy were as follows;


No.1
Domestic burglary


No.2
Drugs, Alcohol and substance abuse


No.3
Violent crime


No.4
Youth crime reduction


No.5
Criminal damage


No.6
Theft of vehicle


No.7
Robbery


No.8
Road Safety


No.9
Theft from vehicles


No.10
Domestic Violence


No.11
Other burglary


No.12
Racist incidents


No.13
Fear of crime

There was a brief discussion regarding a recent article in the Leicester Mercury.  There was a general consensus that the article misrepresented Harborough District.  Inspector Hainsworth stated that he had spoken to the reporter and outlined the major areas of concern for Market Harborough. 

Sonia Bowen, Harborough District Community Safety Partnership Co-ordinator, provided the background to the development of the Community Safety Strategy and provided an introduction to the new Draft Strategy.  She thanked everyone for their help and particularly her colleagues at Leicestershire Police.

She explained that the main areas within the Strategy were as follows:-

1)
Introduction and background to the Community Safety Partnership.

2)
Summary of the original strategy which covered the three year period 1999-2002.

3)
Review of Action Groups.

4)
The Audit – 2002.

5)
Crime and Community Safety Trends.

6)
Performance Trends (1999-2002).

7)
Crime and Disorder Best Value Consultation 2001 and District Consultation 
Questionnaire.

8)
Best Value Performance Indicator (2002/2003).

It was confirmed that the following action groups would be used to implement the 3 year strategy:-

· Domestic Violence and Vulnerable Victims Groups.

· Burglary Group.

· Drug, Alcohol and Substance Misuse Group.

· Vehicle Crime and Road Safety Group.

· Youth Forum.

It was confirmed that the document was a first draft and it was important that everyone provided comments on the document.  All comments should be sent to Sonia Bowen or Inspector Mick Norman by Monday 18th March 2002.

It was agreed that the Core Management Group would finalise the strategy document at its meeting on 25th March 2002, in order that the Strategy could be launched at the next Partnership Meeting on 17th April 2002.

PUBLIC RELATIONS AND PUBLICITY
There was a general discussion regarding the need to work with the local press to publicise the work of the Harborough District Community Safety Partnership.  It was agreed that it was important to give positive messages to the press in order not to marginalise certain groups, in particular young people with drug problems.

It was therefore agreed that the press would be invited to attend a media session following the next Harborough District Community Safety Partnership Meeting, in order to publicise the new Strategy and progress to date.

It was agreed that a small working group consisting of Karam Radwan, Sonia Bowen, Inspector Robin Hainsworth, Carol Wood, Councillor Mrs Blenkinsopp and Chris Holliday would develop a strategy for publicising the work of the Partnership and engaging the community.

CRIME AND DISORDER AUDIT 2001

The Crime and Disorder Audit 2001 was introduced to the meeting.  The Audit was intended to provide baseline data to help the Safety Partnerships throughout Leicestershire to produce their Strategy documents.  The information had been collated by Leicestershire County Council, although the data was from a wide range of sources.  It was also confirmed that the Audit was intended to be a public document.

It was considered that the data was generally of good quality, although any inaccuracies should be directed to Ann Marie Peat at Leicestershire County Council.  Ann Marie Peat stated that a data development Officer had been appointed, therefore it was considered that the data quality would improve.

MONITORING REPORTS OF ACTION GROUP CHAIRS

a)
Burglary

Inspector Robin Hainsworth reported that the group is performing well with an active membership and a focussed action plan.

He explained that the work of the group so far has seen a reduction of over 5% in burglary from dwellings and a reduction of 20% in burglary other than dwellings.

He announced that Mrs Alice SidoRicz had been appointed as the co-ordinator of Harborough Against Retail Theft (HART).  He confirmed that she would be based at the Community Unit at Wigston Police Station.

b)
Autocrime

Inspector June Webb explained that unfortunately there had been an increase in autocrime for the period April 2001 to end December 2001.  Theft of motor vehicles had increased by 10.9% (148 vehicles across the district).  Theft from motor vehicles had also shown a slight increase of 0.8% (295 offences).  There was a brief discussion about the initiatives such as leaflet distribution to owners of ‘E’ to ‘M’ registered vehicles and the distribution of auto-crime prevention packs via car dealers.  It was confirmed that car crimes were increasing nationally and Harborough District had a problem throughout the District.

c)
Domestic Violence and Vulnerable People Action Group

Steve Banbury of South Leicestershire CVS reported that the sub-group had been working well and two initiatives were planned:

1)
Children and Domestic Violence Seminar

This was due to take place on 5th March 2002 and would involve representatives from Social Services, Childline and Women’s Aid.

2)
Publicity

Leaflets and posters were being developed to generally publicise the work of the action group.

Feedback would be provided at the next Partnership Meeting.

It was confirmed that race issues were included in the remit for this group.  There was a brief discussion on  local race issues and it was announced that the British National Party (BNP) had recently targeted Little Bowden - leaflets had been posted to homes in the Little Bowden area.

d)
Youth Forum
Chris Etherington reported that the group were concentrating on three main areas: citizenship, local democracy and community safety.

She provided details of a meeting held with a group of twenty young people and nine adults from the Youth Forum to discuss issues that were relevant to young people.  She explained that many issues were raised, including transport provision, safety (personal and road safety), drugs and bullying.  It was considered that the meeting had been a success.

She provided details of forthcoming events, intended to involve young people, as follows:

1)
Youth Question Time

· to be held in the Council Chamber at 7 p.m. on Monday 18th March 2002.

· approximately 60 young people were expected to attend.

2)
Hear Say

· a two day event to be held in the Council Chamber on 9th and 10th October 2002, which will coincide with Local Democracy Week.

· the event was intended to encourage young people to take part in democratic processes.

· there will be a number of workshops, including the following:-

a)
Making your mind up – a workshop on debating.

b)
Who’s in charge? – a workshop on government related issues.

c)
Street Matters – a workshop on drugs, community safety and the rights of young people.

d)
Making a difference – a workshop on volunteering, including links with the Department of Education.

e)
Drug and Substance Misuse

Carol Wood stated that the Communities Against Drugs funding had been received and allocated.  Work was well under way on the initiatives previously agreed by the Community Safety Partnership i.e. Friends and Families Against Drugs, Detached Youth Workers.

She also explained that it was hoped that a monthly music event would be set up as a safe place for young people to socialise.

Inspector Hainsworth confirmed that the work of the Drugs Forum was very important and was seen as a good opportunity for Youth Services and the Police to work together to tackle the drug and alcohol problems among young people.

There was a brief discussion about the need for the Drugs Forum to work closer with the members of Harborough District Council.  To that end it was confirmed that the next meeting of the Drugs Forum would take place on 27th March at 7.00 p.m. at the Council Offices, following a meeting of the Executive.  All members would be invited to attend.

NEW OBJECTIVES, PERFORMANCE INDICATORS AND TARGETS FOR ACTION GROUPS

Inspector Mick Norman introduced the new objectives for the Action Groups.  He confirmed that the objectives would form part of the new strategy.

DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

The dates of future meetings were circulated, as follows:

Core Management Meetings:

Monday 25th March 2002 at 10.00 a.m.

Monday 13th May 2002 at 10.00 a.m.

Full Partnership Meeting

Wednesday 17th April 2002 at 10.00 a.m.

The Meeting closed 12.00 p.m.






